Journal of Popular Romance Studies

published in partnership with the International Association for the Study of Popular Romance



Scandalous Romance Down Under: Becoming and Unbecoming a Heroine in *The Bachelor/ette Australia* and *The Bachelorette New Zealand*

Jodi McAlister and Rebecca Trelease

Published online: July 2023 http://www.jprstudies.org

Abstract: This paper examines how scandal functions to determine "appropriate behaviour" for women participating in the *Bachelor/ette* format. Based on Adut's (2005) three key components of a scandal—the *violation*, the *reaction*, and the subsequent *discredit*—we examine how reality TV participants can be positioned as "transgressive". We use two case studies to provide insight into regional variations of a franchise usually explored from an American perspective, examining the narratives of Abbie Chatfield and Lesina Nakhid-Schuster in *The Bachelor/ette* in Australia and Aotearoa New Zealand. We uncover the assumptions, revealed through scandal, underpinning the idea of a "good" romantic heroine within this format; and explore the ways in which these participants have navigated scandal and reshaped their narratives post-show in order to reclaim the narrative position of heroine. We argue that sincerity is fundamental to being considered a heroine: both our case studies were positioned as disingenuous during the show, but post-show were able to lay claim to a level of authenticity and sincerity that allowed them to reposition themselves.

About the Author: Dr Jodi McAlister is a Senior Lecturer in Writing, Literature and Culture at Deakin University in Melbourne, Australia. Her research interests are romantic love and popular culture, and she has published widely on the subject, including numerous publications on the Bachelor/ette franchise. She is also a romance author, and her latest novels *Here For The Right Reasons* and *Can I Steal You For a Second?* (Simon & Schuster 2022, 2023) are set on a reality dating show.

Dr Rebecca Trelease (Te Ati Haunui-a-Pāpārangi) is a Senior Lecturer in Communication Studies at Auckland University of Technology in Aotearoa. Her areas of research include film and television genre characteristics as they appear in reality television formats. She appeared on a past season of The Bachelor New Zealand.

Keywords: heroines, reality romance, reality television, reality TV, scandal, The Bachelor. The Bachelorette

Introduction

The *Bachelor/ette* franchise has been the locus of scandal for many years. Notably, recently, the US franchise erupted in a scandal over racism, provoked by the fact that Rachael Kirkconnell, the eventual winner of Season 25 of *The Bachelor*, featuring the first ever Black Bachelor, Matt James, was pictured at an antebellum South-themed party at a plantation a few years before (Ivie; Shaw). This is arguably the franchise's biggest ever scandal—it resulted in the departure of long-time host Chris Harrison—but it is by no means its only one. Over the last twenty years, *The Bachelor/ette* has amassed (and sometimes actively courted) any number of scandals, some emerging from the narrative presented on the show, some from extradiegetic sources, such as social media. These scandals have been flashpoints for all different kinds of social conversations, around issues ranging from slut-shaming to gun control to—in the case of James and Kirkconnell—racism. However, because the franchise revolves around love and romance, scandals tend to hinge on the following question: is this appropriate behaviour for a protagonist in a love story?

This article explores scandal in the *Bachelor* franchise, examining how various figures in the narrative have been positioned as scandalous—that is, as inappropriate romantic protagonists—and the ways in which these figures have sought to subvert this reading and reposition themselves as (potentially romantic) heroic figures. In acknowledgment of both the location of the authors and the fact that the vast majority of scholarship on the franchise focuses on the US iteration, this article takes as its subject *The Bachelor/ette* in Australia and Aotearoa New Zealand. We focus particularly on two women in the franchise who have been presented as scandalous—both within the narrative of their respective seasons and in media commentary around it—who have recuperated their reputations post-show. By doing so, we hope to both reveal the assumptions underpinning the idea of a "good" romantic heroine, but also the ways in which these assumptions can be undermined, stepped around, and remade.

Methods and Background

To explore scandal and the idea of the "good" romantic heroine in the *Bachelor/ette* franchises in Australia and Aotearoa, we have taken a case study approach, underpinned by "the desire to derive a(n) (up-)close or otherwise in-depth understanding of a single or small number of 'cases' set in their real-world contexts" (Yin 4). Case studies afford an indepth investigation into a chosen phenomenon and are a method to perform a thorough analysis of a text in line with a related theoretical concept—here, scandal (JC Mitchell).

Our two case studies are Abbie Chatfield (2019 runner-up of *The Bachelor Australia*) and Lesina Nakhid-Schuster (2020 Bachelorette in *The Bachelorette New Zealand*), where

we examine both their portrayals in their seasons and media reactions to them, before, during and after airing. We chose these two figures for several reasons. They are temporally proximate, making good points of comparison. They both appeared in every episode of their respective seasons, allowing for extended narrative arcs, but appeared in different narrative positions in different forms of the franchise, allowing for breadth of analysis. Mostly importantly, though, both were positioned as scandalous within their respective shows and the discussions around them because they transgressed unspoken norms around relational behaviour (notably, gendered relational behaviour), and both made a concerted effort to rescript their own narratives afterwards. The former is typical of reality TV: participants are positioned and understood as scandalous all the time. However, it is the latter which makes Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster such excellent foci for analysis. Mills et al. describe scandal as a technique, a "public drama" that "allows a celebrity to orchestrate and manipulate the media coverage they receive". Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster had little agency in their initial positioning as scandalous (and, by extension, as inappropriate romantic heroines). However, in their post-show negotiation of this position, they sought to reclaim not just control over their own stories but a (potentially romantic) heroic position within them.

The *Bachelor/ette* franchise is "glocal" (Trelease, "Schadenfreude"), and *The Bachelor/ette Australia* and *New Zealand* are part of a global franchise; however, both have been adapted to and reveal different things about their local contexts (cf. McAlister, "What We Talk About"; "Bachelor Nation(s)"; "This Isn't It"). The same is true of scandals, which are "shaped by culture, context, claims-making, and even chance" (Weaver). Therefore, we have been attentive to local context in our research design. One researcher is from Australia and one from Aotearoa. While the countries have broadly similar cultural contexts, they are by no means identical, so each researcher has led the case study from their region, undertaking a qualitative content analysis of their season, which "relies on identifying thematic patterns in a text (i.e., message or set of messages)", as well as examining related pre- and post-show media (Neuendorf 10). This then contributes to a shared discussion of scandal in the franchise more broadly, and what makes—or does not make—a "good" romantic heroine.

The Bachelor/ette

The Bachelor/ette is the longest running reality romance format currently on TV. The first season of *The Bachelor* on US network television aired in 2002. The following year in 2003, a second season aired, as well as the first season of *The Bachelorette*. The format has now been on the air for two decades and is an example of what Curnutt labels a "feeder show", with memorable personas having the opportunity to appear across the wider franchise. At the time of writing, there have been twenty-seven seasons of *The Bachelor* and nineteen of *The Bachelorette*, as well as numerous seasons of spinoffs such as *Bachelor Pad* (2010-12) and *Bachelor in Paradise* (2014-). The show has been franchised in multiple countries around the world, including Australia and Aotearoa. There have been ten seasons of *The Bachelor Australia* (2013-) and seven of *The Bachelorette Australia* (2015-); and four of *The Bachelor New Zealand* (2015-) and two of *The Bachelorette New Zealand* (2020-).

The *Bachelor/ette* format has scandalous roots. In 2000, executive producer Mike Fleiss's first attempt at a reality dating show aired. *Who Wants to Marry a Multi-Millionaire?* was a one night special. It was reminiscent of a beauty pageant, with fifty women competing over two hours for the hand of the eponymous multi-millionaire, who was only seen in silhouette. The program culminated in a wedding, with multi-millionaire Rick Rockwell marrying winner Darva Conger on the spot. It was both widely viewed and widely condemned: Kyle Smith described it as both "a stroke of tawdry genius worthy of P.T. Barnum" and "an equal-opportunity offender", drawing condemnation from both sides of the political spectrum. But it was not until afterwards that the real scandal broke, when it was revealed that one of Rockwell's ex-girlfriends had filed a restraining order against him for domestic violence (making him, obviously, a deeply inappropriate romantic protagonist). The network cancelled re-airings of the special and all plans for future versions (Carter; Labi; McAlister, "Bachelor Nation(s)"; Smith).

In Fleiss's words, Who Wants to Marry a Multi-Millionaire? "generated huge ratings and then a huge scandal" (O'Regan). The scandal prevented him from repeating the same format, but he felt that "there was great energy in watching multiple women compete for the affections of one guy" (O'Regan). Therefore, he developed *The Bachelor*: a version of the show which was "more romantic and more real" (O'Regan). Instead of being a one-night special, the first season of *The Bachelor* had six episodes. The majority of the episodes were internally structured by dates. There was also a broader series structure, designed to mimic the stages of a typical romantic relationship, albeit in fast forward. After the earlier dating stages, during which most of the contestants were gradually eliminated, the Bachelor went on "hometown" dates with his final four contestants, where he visited their hometowns and met their families. When only three contestants remained, he went on overnight dates with them, where he and each contestant had the opportunity to stay the night together in the "fantasy suite". When only two remained, the contestants met the Bachelor's family. He ultimately broke up with one and then commenced a relationship with the other, with the possibility of proposal clearly on the table. Unlike other reality romance shows of the time, such as Joe Millionaire (2003-04) and For Love or Money (2003-04), there was no monetary prize for either Bachelor or winner at the show's culmination. Instead, the prize was simply "love itself" (Frank 93). This reliance on love as the sole prize underlines the need for participants to perform their relationship roles "correctly", according to heteronormative and gendered norms around appropriateness, inflected by where they sat in the narrative (that is, as Bachelor/ette—the chooser or contestant—the chosen). Doing this was, quite literally, the only way to win.

The format has developed over the two decades that it has been on air. For instance, US seasons now feature almost twice as many episodes as the first season, and while several of the earlier seasons (including the first one) ended with the Bachelor/ette opting to begin a relationship but not an engagement with their winner, proposals are now *de rigueur*. The format's fandom (dubbed "Bachelor Nation") necessitates updates on intraformat couples, engagements, and weddings, in an example of what DePaulo calls "Matrimania". The celebration of successful coupledom has become an integral part of the show narrative, as seen in the season 15 premiere celebrating the first "Bachelor Baby" (Trelease, "Four Case Studies"). This reinforces the stakes of behaving in "appropriate" ways: it is rewarded both diegetically in the narrative, and extra-diegetically in the form of social media influence.

There are variations in the format between different national franchises. For example, in Australia and Aotearoa, season-ending proposals are rare, and the fantasy suite dates do not occur in the Australian version and only sometimes occur in Aotearoa. However, the broad brushstrokes remain the same. Contestants meet the Bachelor/ette and go on a variety of dates with them over the bulk of the season. Each episode, the numbers of contestants are reduced via the "rose ceremony", where contestants who do not receive one of the ever-decreasing number of roses are ritually eliminated. As the numbers are winnowed down, the dating milestones intensify—hometown dates, for instance, have remained a largely-unchanged fixture at the final four stage—until the last episode, where the Bachelor/ette breaks up with the runner-up and declares their love to the winner (for more on breakups, see McAlister, "This Isn't It"; for more on declarations of love, see McAlister, "What We Talk About").

The structure of *The Bachelor/ette* is clearly meant to mirror the typical (if such a thing can be said to exist) structure of a romantic relationship, where two people date, become ever more serious about each other, meet each other's families, possibly sleep together (depending on the national franchise), and eventually formally commence a relationship. Many other reality dating shows-including spinoffs of this one, and its ancestor Who Wants To Marry A Multi-Millionaire?—rely on various gimmicks to provoke couple formation and induce conflict (in Too Hot To Handle, for instance, contestants are banned from having sex, while the gimmick inherent in Married At First Sight is obvious in the title). The Bachelor/ette, on the other hand, is very obviously a distilled masterplot: a story "that we tell over and over in myriad forms and that connect[s] vitally with our deepest values, wishes, and fears" (Abbott 46). The romance plot is one of the most prevalent examples of a masterplot in Western culture, and one in which people regularly seek to inscribe themselves. It has "clear milestones and events: you meet someone, you fall in love, you marry, you have children, you live happily ever after" (Portolan and McAlister 354). The structure of the *Bachelor/ette* franchise is set up so the path along these steps is accelerated, with the ultimate hope that couples formed through the franchise will find their way to the latter steps (even though the success rate of the franchise, in terms of couples staying together for an extended period of time after the show, is not especially high).

This plot offers a firm structure to the show but can also function in a sort of disciplinary capacity—arguably to a greater degree than other reality dating shows, because it is tied so closely to the masterplot rather than a particular gimmick. Rachel Dubrofsky has discussed the ways in which women in particular can be positioned by the show as unworthy of love, and thus of stepping through the romance plot: for instance, they can be stereotyped as dramatically over-emotional and thus inappropriate partners for the romantic lead. The *Bachelor/ette* format is not necessarily scandalous in and of itself in the way that *Who Wants to Marry a Multi-Millionaire?* was and many other reality dating shows continue to be, because it so closely mirrors the familiar romantic masterplot. However, by transgressing norms inherent within this plot—especially gendered norms around appropriate behaviour for a romantic protagonist—figures within the *Bachelor/ette* universe can engender scandals and/or become scandalous themselves.

The two women who are our case studies for this article were positioned, diegetically in the narrative and extra-diegetically in some media and social media coverage, as transgressing unspoken (hetero-)relational norms. As a result, they were

positioned as unworthy to occupy the role of protagonist in the romantic masterplot, and thus scandalous: the locus of disciplinary discourse.

Scandal

In this article, we are using the term "scandal" as defined by Paul Apostolidis and Juliet Williams: it is "the publicization of a transgression of a social norm" (3). This can be further broken down into three key components: the *violation*, the *reaction*, and the subsequent *discredit* on an individual and/or organisation (Adut, "A Theory" 216-17). The violation is couched within a wider understanding of societal norms, and its publicisation facilitates and/or demands a reaction. The implication behind a scandal is that society itself has been transgressed (Adut, "Scandal as Norm" 19)—or, to put it another way, a scandal involves the transgressor, the victim, and the public that has been "scandalised" (Grolleau et al). We do not use the term "scandal" here to imply a particular degree of transgression or reaction: scandals can be major, minor, or anywhere in between. Rather, we use the term to capture the way in which these components, norms, and actors interact.

Scandal involves both a scandalous *action* and the *talk* about the action: as Apostolidis and Williams put it, "[e]very scandal thus involves a double boundary crossing: the violation of the norm involved in the scandalous act itself, and that act's exceptional manifestation before the public" (4). Without the talk, there is no scandal. This means that not all conflict is automatically a scandal: for example, as Anthea Taylor argues, resistance from a participant in a makeover show is not necessarily scandalous. While it might technically be a transgression, this non-compliance is an inherent and expected episodic element of the sub-genre, and thus probably would not provoke talk unless significant other boundaries had been crossed. The perceived transgressions of the two women in our case studies, however, provoked talk—within the narrative, in media, and on social media—which made them scandalous in this framing. In this scandalous talk, then, the audience are positioned as more than casual observers—they are, instead, arbiters (Adut, "Scandal as Norm" 534). Adut contends that publicisation of a violation is an act of popular rather than legal justice, in that audience discussion does not call on any laws or require exact proof ("A Theory" 220).

It is not always easy to pinpoint what elevates a specific violation to a talked-about scandal. This is largely determined by contextual factors, such as the societal norms for that time and place, and whether the transgressor is already seen in a favourable/unfavourable light (Nyhan). For example, the same act but in different communities, or the same act by different individuals, could result in varying degrees of discredit (highly dependent on levels of privilege—people from racialised and/or marginalised backgrounds are regularly disproportionately discredited, and gender certainly plays a major role in the two case studies we will discuss here). The scandalous violation may itself be quite banal, but it often focuses on some kind of moral line which has been transgressed (Cohen). In and of itself, though, the act does not make it a scandal—it is the subsequent publicisation and, in particular, societal reaction which positions it as such.

Broadly speaking, then, because scandals are engendered by societal reaction to an act transgressing norms, they in turn underline what a society considers normal standards.

As Jacobsson and Löfmarck put it, "scandals are reactions to norm violations and therefore can serve as detectors of norms" (204). This provides a clear methodological justification for studying scandals: "in order to find norms, study the transgression of norms" (Jacobsson and Löfmarck 205-06). In this article, however, we aim to both twist and push this approach a step further, in that we are examining how our case studies Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster were perceived to transgress norms, and how they went on to attempt to carve out new norms. Gary Alan Fine argues that "the depiction of the scandal comes to symbolise the problem for the public, and, thus, the response to the scandal shapes the response to the social problem" (297). We are studying both scandal and response: in particular, the response from Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster, which sharply interrogated the social problems that had engendered their respective scandals in the first place.

This brings us to reality television, a form of media which regularly relies heavily on a "shared feeling among viewers and critics ... [of] the atmosphere of controversy ... or the 'perfume of scandal'" (Biltereyst 7). One of the central affordances of shows like *The Bachelor/ette*, which feature "intimate (love) relations", is to offer glimpses in public of something which generally occurs privately, thus allowing for discussion and negotiation of what is and is not appropriate (Biltereyst). Because, as discussed above, *The Bachelor/ette* format mirrors the romantic masterplot, and this is a masterplot which many people use to narrativise their own lives (Portolan and McAlister), opinions and discussions on it are plentiful and frequently very strong—as will be seen in the discussion of Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster's experiences below.

These opinions and discussions are also, inescapably, highly gendered: they reveal gendered norms around what makes a good romantic protagonists and appetites to both maintain and evolve said norms. While reality television is obviously highly mediated and edited, it is still understood to represent the "real" to an extent, abetted by its internal architectures—confessional interviews, for instance, narratively function as a window into the "true" thoughts and emotions of participants (Aslama and Pantti 168). Judith Butler contends that "gender performances in non-theatrical contexts are governed by more clearly punitive and regulatory social convention" (527), than those in theatrical settings. By its very nature, the genre suggests viewing through a lens of reality, with performance of gender tied closer to the "non-theatrical" than the theatrical. As reality television moments are not necessarily seen as deliberate performance, *or* as someone in their natural context, there is an additional layer in these moments where the incongruity of the "real" might provoke harsher reactions against perceived transgressors.

One important thing to keep in mind is that scandals are stories rather than events: "a scandal is a discursive construct, a story that is told and may be retold by a variety of different narrators, including those who are not officially charged with the task of rehearsing the scandalous material in the media" (Apostolidis and Williams 23). They are thus governed by narrative logics, something which is particularly relevant for reality television, where the question of who is telling the story is paramount. The narrative in a show like *The Bachelor/ette* is highly edited and produced, designed in large part to provoke scandal, regularly foregrounding transgression of norms in hopes of engendering the high levels of publicity that scandal creates (noting, of course, that it does not court all types of scandal and not all publicity is good publicity—it is highly unlikely that the US *Bachelor* franchise would have desired the scandal around racism described at the beginning of this article, for instance). However, the emergence of social media has allowed

other actors within scandalous stories—including transgressors—greater access to audiences than they have had in the past. As will be seen in the case studies below, the ways in which Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster sought to reclaim their own scandalous stories allowed them not to just to reposition themselves as heroic figures in their own narratives, but also provoked critical audience discussion around the norms they had supposedly transgressed.

Case Study #1: Abbie Chatfield, The Bachelor Australia

Abbie Chatfield is one of the most famous media personalities in Australia to have arisen from the *Bachelor/ette* franchise. Since her time on the seventh season of *The Bachelor Australia* in 2019, in which she was the runner up, she has established something of a media empire: she has a successful podcast on a major podcast network (*It's A Lot*, on Nova Entertainment); a radio show (*Hot Nights with Abbie Chatfield*, 7-9pm weeknights on Hit FM), a successful vibrator collaboration (Vush x Abbie), a clothing line (Verbose The Label), a swimwear collaboration (RAQ x Abbie Chatfield), TV hosting gigs for *FBoy Island Australia* and *The Masked Singer*, and recently toured the country with her shows *A Hot Night With Abbie Chatfield* and the Trauma Dump Tour, playing to sold-out crowds at major venues like the Sydney Opera House and Melbourne's Athenaeum Theatre. In addition to becoming an influencer, like many ex-*Bachelor/ette* personalities—she has over 450,000 Instagram followers—Chatfield has become a prominent voice in the Australian media landscape, ultimately far over-shadowing the Bachelor who "dumped [her] on a rock in Africa," astrophysicist Dr Matt Agnew (*Bachelor In Paradise Australia* S3E1).

Given this, you would be forgiven for thinking that Chatfield is one of the franchise's best beloved contestants. This is arguably true, but only in hindsight. Chatfield was, in fact, edited to be the villain of her season, and became the locus of significant scandal. Several things contributed to this portrayal, but the one to which the most scandal inhered was her unabashed and often expressed sexual desire for Bachelor Agnew. If, as we argued above, scandals in the world of *The Bachelor/ette* hinge on whether a figure is behaving in a way appropriate for a protagonist in a love story, Chatfield's "villainy" hinged on an assumption that her frank and frequent articulations of her sexual desire disqualified her from being a romantic heroine, largely underpinned by the notion that she was using the promise of sex to manipulate Agnew. However, after the show, she rewrote her scandal-inducing narrative significantly. As one headline claims, she went from "the villain' to a hero" (Powers); and as another puts it, she "turned her villain edit into a feminist empire" (T. Mitchell), positioning herself as a new, highly modern, feminist heroine.

We can divide Chatfield's narrative into three clear media phases: pre-show, during the show, and post-show.

Pre-show—the bimbo

Because Chatfield was a contestant, not the lead, there was not a great deal of media coverage around her before the seventh season of *The Bachelor Australia* started airing in mid-2019. However, she did feature heavily in one of the pre-show advertisements, which showed her initial meeting with Bachelor Agnew on the red carpet. Chatfield asks Agnew

what he does for a living, to which he replies, "I'm an astrophysicist". She responds back, "okay, I'm a Gemini" (S7E1).

Both Chatfield and Agnew have since clarified that she was joking, and that they were both aware of this at the time (Bucklow; Wahi). However, the way the promo was edited positioned the moment as "cringe-worthy", with Chatfield portrayed as significantly less intelligent than Agnew (Carpineti). As she later described it, she was portrayed as a "dumb girl with curly hair and big tits" (Gillman). The "awkward moment a Bachelor contestant thinks 'astrophysicist' is a STAR SIGN" went viral internationally (Scrimshire, emphasis in original), and Chatfield was "ridiculed around the world" (Bucklow).

During the show—the manipulative temptress

The astrophysicist/Gemini moment, while a locus of a lot of media coverage, was not exactly scandalous. While one might argue that a person who thought astrophysicist was a star sign would not be a fit heroine for a love story where the hero was an astrophysicist, there was a tacit understanding that this imagined version of Chatfield would never seriously be in the running of Agnew's heart and would be soon eliminated. However, the version of Chatfield that actually did emerge on the show was a serious contender, and the way that she was constructed in the narrative attracted a considerable amount of scandal.

The astrophysicist/Gemini moment aside, Chatfield's narrative properly commenced in the show's fourth episode. She was one of the contestants on a photo shoot group date, taking part in a Cleopatra-themed shoot with Agnew and another contestant, Vakoo Kauapirura. Chatfield made a point of getting close to Agnew in the shoot, and there was immense and intense sexual chemistry evident between them: "Abbie is RUTHLESS. She's the kind of girl if she had eyes for my boyfriend, I'd just hand him over to her and know that I'd lose the fight," Tahlia Pritchard wrote for Punkee (emphasis in original). Chatfield later got time alone with Agnew, and, despite promising the other contestants not to kiss him, kissed him. "You know that awkward feeling you get when you're sitting near a couple who'd 100% be having sex if it weren't for your presence?" Edwina Carr Barraclough wrote for Body + Soul. "THAT is how Australians tuning into watch *Bachie* felt last night" (emphasis in original).

Over the course of the season, the narrative around Abbie positioned her as a distinct rival to several other contestants. The first was Monique Morley, who was eliminated after Chatfield reported back to Agnew that she had called him a "dog cunt" to some other the other women, in response to the fact that Chatfield and Agnew had kissed (S7E5-6). The second was Sogand Mohtat, whose narrative centred largely on the fact that she thought Chatfield was behaving differently when the cameras were on versus when they were off—a feud which was reportedly significantly exaggerated by the edit, (S7E7-11; see Nicholson). The third was Elly Miles, one of the initial frontrunners, who picked up where Mohtat left off and reported back to Agnew that she did not think Chatfield was "there for the right reasons" (S7E13)—an oft-repeated Bachelor phrase which signals that a contestant is disingenuous. Miles and Chatfield had been diegetically positioned as foils throughout the season, with Chatfield sharing a physical connection with Agnew while Miles had an emotional one, and so when Miles was eliminated in the thirteenth episode while Chatfield staved, it carried considerable narrative weight. The central thread through

all these feuds was the idea that Chatfield was dishonest, insincere and manipulative, something which, combined with her oft-expressed sexual attraction to Agnew, solidified her position as the season's villain.

As the season moved towards its close, it was the sexual attraction aspect which became increasingly foregrounded. When, on the penultimate episode, Chatfield told Agnew, "I just really want to have sex with you. I'm really horny," before saying to the camera, "I feel like this is the wrong timeslot for what I want to do to him" (S7E15), some of the audience commentary was so scathing and negative that host Osher Günsberg weighed in on social media to defend Chatfield and her right to "[express] her sexuality" (Leighton-Dore). Even in media outlets sympathetic to her, Chatfield was positioned as a somewhat transgressive outlier—for example, in Punkee, she was called "the horniest Bachy contestant ever" (Watson, "Abbie Might Be"). The narrative implication was that Chatfield was using sex to manipulate Agnew, a phenomenon she identified herself as foundational to her "villain" edit:

...the only issue that seemed to eventuate was that I was overly sexual, and that I was 'manipulative'. And I think it just came down to the fact that society understands sexuality as a manipulation tactic from women, not as a genuine feeling. (Gillman)

The finale ultimately set up a clear dichotomy between Chatfield and the eventual winner Chelsie McLeod: Chatfield, a manipulative temptress; McLeod, a shy good girl (S7E16). Agnew chose McLeod, but much of the coverage of the finale focused on Chatfield and her reaction when Agnew broke up with her (a mild display of anger, rather than the more traditional emotionally restrained well wishes), which one recapper called a "putrid response" (Weir). Chatfield's position as the narrative's villain, trying to lure the hero away from his true path with sex, was sealed, even though, in her own words, her "biggest crime was being confident and dry-humping Matt on the beach" (Story). She was narratively positioned, and received by a large segment of the audience, as an inappropriate protagonist in a romance plot because of her "scandalous" behaviour.

Post-show—the feminist heroine

When the show aired, Chatfield was on the wrong end of what media outlet Punkee called a "nationwide slut-shaming effort" (Story). She received a barrage of hate and online trolling, including death threats—in her own words, "I have a whole google drive with HUNDREDS of DMs ... Threats of violence, name calling, threats to my safety and general snide comments" (Fowler, emphasis in original; see also *New Idea*). It was on a scale unlike what previous contestants experienced: as one regular *Bachelor/ette* recapper wrote, "As someone who writes about *The Bachelor* almost daily and collects tweets about the episodes, I can say that the vitriol levelled at Abbie online has been unprecedented. It's truly ugly stuff" (Watson, "Bachy Runner-Up").

However, Chatfield soon set about recrafting her own narrative. She pushed back firmly against the slut-shaming she had received, firstly via a lengthy Instagram post, and then more broadly, as her media profile began to build (Heading; Watson, "Bachy Runner-Up"). Maintaining visibility post-show allows the commodification of newly acquired

celebrity (Wood), and Abbie used these media moments to advance her own narrative, rather than the show's scandalous one. The growth of her narrative is summed up quite neatly in an article pointedly entitled "Why Abbie Chatfield is the Feminist Hero No One Wanted, But Everyone Needs", where the author writes: "She has gone from a 'love-to-hate-her' one-dimensional reality TV show character to a real-life human, standing up for the rights of women and against online bullying" (Forte). The start of her podcast *It's A Lot*, her stint on and eventual victory of *I'm A Celebrity... Get Me Out of Here*, and—perhaps most aptly—an episode of TV program *Reputation Rehab* further cemented the redirection of Chatfield's narrative and her repositioning as an emerging feminist icon, and led to many of the opportunities outlined in the introduction to this section. In her own words, "There was, I think, [an edit] in the house [the *Bachelor* mansion], and then also the edit [I created] outside the house" (Gillman).

It should be noted that when Chatfield entered a public romantic relationship in late 2021 with ex-*Bachelorette Australia* contestant Konrad Bien-Stephen, it was—like her appearance on *The Bachelor Australia*—not without a degree of scandal. However, this time, rather than the scandal arising from any feeling that she was not an appropriate person to be the protagonist in a romance plot, other reasons were at play. Chatfield announced the relationship the day before the finale of the *Bachelorette* season from which Bien-Stephen had been eliminated the week prior, which featured Noongar-Yamatji woman Brooke Blurton as the Bachelorette. This was widely viewed—not least by Blurton—as a display of white privilege, detracting from a romantic narrative of which Blurton was the hero (Vernem). Chatfield went on to publicly acknowledge her privilege and apologise.

The romance itself was not scandalous. Indeed, the idea of Chatfield and Bien-Stephen together was very popular: for example, media outlet Pedestrian described it as "the hottest boyfriend hard-launch ever" and that "they're really bloody cute together" (Iqbal). It was the timing, rather than the romance, which was scandalous—something which signals the way in which Chatfield had moved from villain to heroine in the cultural imagination. This was further reinforced by the widespread disappointment expressed in Chatfield across the media and social media landscapes for the timing of her relationship announcement (eg. Watson, "Exhaustive Explainer"). This was regarded as her "first misstep" (Paine)—or, we might argue, one of the few things she had done post-*Bachelor* that had positioned her as anything other than a modern feminist heroine.

Case Study #2: Lesina Nakhid-Schuster, The Bachelorette New Zealand

The first season of *The Bachelorette New Zealand* represented something of a shake-up for the local franchise. It came on the heels of three successive *Bachelor*—that is, male-led—seasons. There were also other format modifications, such as the introduction of a female voiceover narrator (Aotearoa TV personality Jodie Rimmer), the expanded role of the new host (Art Green, the first local Bachelor), the reliance on handheld Go-Pro footage filmed by participants and Green, and wider visibility of the off-screen mechanics of filming, such as crew members. It also featured two leads instead of one: Lily McManus-Semchyshyn, who had been the runner-up on the third season of *The Bachelor New Zealand*, and Dr Lesina Nakhid-Schuster, a newcomer to the franchise.

While other national franchises had had two leads before—such as Season 11 of the American Bachelorette, featuring Kaitlyn Bristowe and Britt Nilsson-this was the first with two concurrent leads (in Bristowe and Nilsson's case, for instance, the contestants voted on the first night for who they wanted to be the Bachelorette, eliminating Nilsson and making Bristowe the sole lead).[1] This, along with other format changes, both opened up and closed off storytelling possibilities for the show. The capacity for Nakhid-Schuster and McManus-Semchyshyn to discuss their romantic prospects and decisions, with each other and with Green, allowed for some more internal mechanics of the romance plot to become clear. However, having two romantic heroines also created a split narrative investment and a sense of competition, even though there was little actual conflict between the two Bachelorettes. One heroine—McManus-Semchyshyn—was positioned as upholding the position of Bachelorette, in that she stepped through the process and found a partner at the end (Richie Boyens, who she dated for about eighteen months). Nakhid-Schuster, however, ultimately did not choose a partner, a decision which was diegetically foreshadowed for some time before—something which positioned her as transgressive and, arguably, scandalous.

Like Abbie Chatfield, we can divide Nakhid-Schuster's narrative into pre-show, during the show, and post-show media phases; and we can also see a concerted effort from Nakhid-Schuster to rescript her own narrative. However, unlike Chatfield, because she was the Bachelorette rather than a contestant, Nakhid-Schuster started out positioned as an ideal romantic heroine—a position she symbolically lost and then had to fight to reclaim.

Pre-show—the perfect woman

In the previous three seasons of the *Bachelor New Zealand* franchise, the Bachelor was not announced until the first episode aired. In *The Bachelorette New Zealand*, however, Nakhid-Schuster's role as Bachelorette was announced well in advance (unlike McManus-Semchyshyn's—it was a narrative surprise when she joined the show several episodes in), and so she was the locus of a great deal of pre-show media. Instead of relying on format recognition to bring in viewers, Nakhid-Schuster was introduced as a reason to watch the show. She was presented as an exemplar Bachelorette: a woman of colour (on her Instagram profile, she identifies as Samoan, German, Trinidad-and-Tobagonian, and Lebanese), in her thirties (locating her in a demographic one might consider "ready to settle down"), with an aspirational career (she is a doctor). Promotional material highlighted her intelligence, professional success, and the fact that "she knows what she wants" (Barnett). Nakhid-Schuster reinforced this in her own words:

If that was me as an audience member, I would like to see someone of substance, someone with a brain. I know what I want; I've dated and I've done all of that, and I'm so ready for that next life phase. Being 32 and having lived a full life, having done all of the things that I wanted and being where I'm at now, my outlook is very tailored to what I want out of it, which is something long-term. I'm totally ready for that. (McKenzie)

In short, Nakhid-Schuster was positioned by the promotional material as both ideal and extraordinary. She was an aspirational figure (as opposed to McManus-Semchyshyn, who

was positioned as a relational figure, the kind of girl who would gladly have a beer with the boys). "I may not do everything traditionally, and I may not be the typical Bachelorette, but I hope New Zealanders will embrace that," Nakhid-Schuster remarked in an interview (McKenzie)—unintentionally foreshadowing the fact that her failure to take the "traditional", "typical" Bachelorette route would engender scandal.

During the show—the failed romance heroine

The beginnings of the shift in Nakhid-Schuster's narrative occurred very early, with the introduction of McManus-Semchyshyn as the second Bachelorette. While this happened so quickly in the show's run that it was obviously planned, the introduction of a second lead after the fact came with an implication that the first lead—Nakhid-Schuster—had done something wrong, or was not embodying her role appropriately, necessitating an alternative. In the third episode, the contestants asked each other which of the two women they planned to pursue, with on-screen graphics tallying the men's faces on either side of a fence; symbolically shifting the show's structure from one where the woman is the hero to one where women are competing for male approval. Nakhid-Schuster might know what she wants, but here, the contestants have decided whether they want to pursue her, figuratively removing a significant amount of power from her role as Bachelorette.

This disempowerment of Nakhid-Schuster continued throughout the season. Emblematically, for instance, when intruder Richie Boyens was introduced in the seventeenth episode, he chose to go on a date with Nakhid-Schuster, although the narrative clearly showed he was actually interested in McManus-Semchyshyn, inverting the franchise's usual logics of scarcity. During the date, cutaway interviews of Boyens were shown talking through his thought process, as well as interviews of McManus-Semchyshyn discussing her feelings about him being on a date with Nakhid-Schuster. It was not until the very end of the date that any of Nakhid-Schuster's thoughts were shown at all, her voice marginalised and sidelined in a story in which she was supposed to be the lead.

From this point onwards, the romance between McManus-Semchyshyn and Boyens became the focal point of the series (which Bovens eventually won), with Nakhid-Schuster relegated to a narrative position that was at best subordinate and at worst transgressive. Shortly after her date with Boyens, Nakhid-Schuster was involved in conflict with another contestant, Mike Bullot. She explicitly reminded him that she, not he, was in the power position, and soon afterwards, Bullot wondered aloud to the other contestants whether Nakhid-Schuster "has given up on everyone" (S1E19). He, as well as another contestant, Michael Frood, both choose to leave the show in quick succession, casting aspersions on Nakhid-Schuster and her intentions: "I don't know if she's ever been completely honest with us, or maybe not completely honest with herself, but either one doesn't feel comfortable" (S1E26). Bullot invoked a phrase which has become Bachelor/ette code for transgression when he asked whether Nakhid-Schuster was "here for the right reasons" following it up with, "my gut says not" (S1E25). He became a kind of audience proxy in the show, with his position taken up by some of the media coverage (eg. "Mike Bullot's Shock"; "Mike Bullot Questions"; Jones), further inverting the usual power dynamics of the format when he said things like, "I hope from this she will understand that to get everything she wants out of this she's probably gotta figure a few things out pretty quickly, I think, and I'm really interested to see how this all plays out" (S1E26). Inherent in this is a kind of microcosm of the nature of scandal as outlined by Adut ("A Theory", 216-17): Bullot contended that Nakhid-Schuster has committed a violation against the franchise's norms, which will necessarily be publicised by the nature of the show, and said he was hungry to see "how this all plays out"—the reaction and potential subsequent discredit.

Nakhid-Schuster ultimately did not choose a partner on the show, eliminating her two final contestants: a scandalous talk-provoking choice in a show like this, as it directly transgressed the romance masterplot. This was foreshadowed several episodes in advance: "[T]here's no such thing as a top two, really, like, it's just however many people are left that I feel like there is a genuine connection with, and it could be a top zero," she said in one episode (S1E27), and "I could choose Aaron. I could choose Logan. Or I could choose no one... I actually think choosing no one is the hardest decision," she said in another (S1E29). When she made her final decision, she framed it in terms of empowerment:

I knew what I wanted from the beginning and it was finding that long-term person, that forever person... I'm really proud that I feel, like, empowered enough at this second that I didn't find the right person for me, and if that's the case, then it's okay I've left this with no one. (S1E31)

However, this framing was not necessarily supported by the narrative as told by the show. Other contestants had picked up on the disciplinary rhetoric of Bullot, questioning whether Nakhid-Schuster had actually made a genuine effort to find love, including finalist Aaron McNabb, with whom Nakhid-Schuster reportedly had a short relationship post-show, who questioned her motivations extensively in the media post-show (Henger, "Aaron Spills"; NZ Herald). This was heightened by the contrast with McManus-Semchyshyn, who did successfully navigate the *Bachelorette* process and leave with a partner. That partner, Boyens, was notably quoted in the media as agreeing with Bullot: "Lesina just sort of seems like she turns up and reads off her scripted cards sometimes" (S1E26; Henger, "Lesina Explains"). The implication here, made doubly impactful because it came from someone who found love on *The Bachelorette*, was that Nakhid-Schuster was going through the motions, with little patience for Nakhid-Schuster's counter-argument that forcing a romance where there was no emotional connection *would* be going through the motions. As one commentator put it, at the conclusion of the season, "there was a lot of murmuring about Lesina having disrespected the spirit of the show" (Brookes).

Post-show—Dr Lesina

When the show ended, the state of play was clear. If a romance narrative is defined by a central love plot and a happy ending, then the protagonists of that plot were McManus-Semchyshyn and Boyens (RWA). Nakhid-Schuster, for all that she had been cast as the ideal heroine pre-show, was positioned as disingenuous, and as a tertiary character in a plot in which she was supposed to be the lead. The two are arguably linked: symbolically, we are led to read her failure to achieve the romance plot's happy ending as a result of insincerity and lack of investment. Lesina choosing no one deliberately transgresses society's "beliefs about the perceived value and accessibility of marriage suggest[ing] that anyone who is not married may be called into question, particularly when beyond the age at which being

married is normative" (Morris et al. 458). In other words: instead of a romance heroine, Nakhid-Schuster was a scandalous cautionary tale.[2]

As with Chatfield, however, once Nakhid-Schuster regained more of a voice in and control over her own narrative, things began to shift. While she did not grant many interviews, in those she did, she highlighted the involvement of the production in shaping her narrative, discussing things like the lack of control over who she took on dates, and lack of agency overall: "We didn't have to do anything we didn't want to do... But at the same time we definitely couldn't do everything we wanted to do" ("I Knew It Wasn't"). Notably, she also discussed the ways in which her narrative was set up in comparison to McManus-Semchyshyn, and the way it both marginalised her and put her in a somewhat villainous position, saying that once "producers started talking about my journey as the 'non-love' storyline' [...] I knew it wasn't going to look good for me" ("I Knew It Wasn't"). Like Chatfield, she used social media to directly address the audience, and some of their vitriolic reactions:

...I understand the hard edit I'm going to have to face coming up because my storyline didn't exactly go the way everyone wanted it to. I really wasn't prepared to face what 'going against the grain' looks like. (Instagram, March 17 2020)

She expanded on this in an interview given in connection with the casting call for 2021 contestants, offering a warning about going on the show: "more so a priority than love is just making a really good TV show... It's a tried and tested format. They don't want that format disturbed... they want you to choose someone" (Downes).

The remaking of Nakhid-Schuster's image has not been as dramatic as in the case of Chatfield. This is for a few reasons. Firstly, the timing of her season meant that the final episodes aired just as Aotearoa was entering its first COVID lockdown in March 2020. This not only distracted from her season, but impacted on media coverage, with Bauer Media NZ—the publisher of most of the nation's popular magazines, including at least four which would typically carry <code>Bachelor/ette</code> tie-in coverage—deemed non-essential and consequently closed. As a result, while Nakhid-Schuster was certainly a scandalous figure, the talk around her perceived transgressions was not quite as dramatic as it might otherwise have been, given her decision to leave the show alone was broadcast during the beginnings of a global emergency. On top of this, while the narrative itself was not necessarily generous towards her, the fact that she returned to work as a doctor—notably, in COVID wards—softened the impact of what might have been significant disapprobation otherwise.

Nakhid-Schuster's return to medicine, as opposed to a move into media, is another key reason why her image makeover has not been as dramatic as Chatfield's, who leveraged her scandalous celebrity status to build her media career. Reality stars may commodify their celebrity status with further appearances on "celebrity" formats of reality television (Collins). Chatfield did this—she won *I'm A Celebrity... Get Me Out of Here!*—but Nakhid-Schuster did not pursue this route. Rather, after a period of time as a locum, she moved to Taranaki to take up a contract as an ear, nose and throat surgeon, remarking that "[t]he stars aligned... not for a man but for a job" (Shaskey). This is tied to the third reason that her image rehabilitation has not been as dramatic as Chatfield's: she is moving towards

a return to her pre-show perception as successful and intelligent, whereas Chatfield's initial perception was anything but. Nakhid-Schuster is now an influential Aotearoa public health professional, fronting *Let's Talanoa* (2021-), a web series discussing the COVID-19 vaccine via the Ministry for Pacific Peoples, and regularly doing Instagram stories in collaboration with government organisation Waka Kotahi (McIlraith). Ultimately, the narrative of "Dr Lesina" has overtaken the narrative of "failed Bachelorette" and the majority of media coverage about her now focuses on her as a medical professional, with perhaps a glancing mention of her time on reality television (eg. Shaskey; MedWorld).

Discussion and Conclusion

Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster occupied different positions in their different *Bachelor/ette* seasons, and these seasons took place in different media landscapes: there is, for instance, far more robust coverage and engagement with the Australian franchise than the one in Aotearoa, purely for reasons of population size (for more on *Bachelor* recap culture, see McAlister, "The TV Recap"). They had different narrative trajectories pre, during, and post-show: Chatfield went from bimbo to villain to feminist icon, while Nakhid-Schuster went from ideal heroine to failed heroine and back again.

As a result, they provoked different kinds of scandals within their respective seasons. However, the underlying assumption was the same—that is, that neither was behaving in the way one would expect from a protagonist in a love story. In both cases, this was gendered: they were both interpreted specifically as inappropriate romance *heroines*. Chatfield's overt displays of sexuality were read as disqualifying her from this position, as was Nakhid-Schuster's lack of emotional connection with any of her suitors (especially when compared with McManus-Semchyshyn). Both were understood as disingenuous: Nakhid-Schuster as going through the motions, Chatfield as manipulating Bachelor Agnew with sex. Neither, we might argue, was constructed as "there for the right reasons"—that is, as genuinely seeking the long-lasting romantic relationship that is the central promise of the show. As such, this removed them from heroine contention, and relegated them to different textual functions: villain for Chatfield, failed heroine for Nakhid-Schuster (in contrast to successful heroine McManus-Semchyshyn). Additionally, both women failed to perform singledom at a gendered, age-appropriate pace. Lahad posits that "waiting" for the younger woman "can be construed as romantic and a positive tension-builder", for the older, "waiting can become imbued with dread, fear, and uncertainty" (178). Narratively, Chatfield was portrayed as seeking to quicken this process, despite being one of many women in the relationship, while Nakhid-Schuster, having been presented with a suite of eligible bachelors, was portrayed as choosing to prolong the ordeal and wait even longer.

As described above, according to Adut, scandal has three components: the violation, the reaction, and the discredit ("A Theory", 216-17). In both case studies, the violation and the audience reaction during and immediately post-show is clear. However, what both case studies also show is the way in which the discredit can be managed and mitigated, and a reputation recuperated and/or restored, particularly once the transgressor has regained their voice in the narrative. If, as Apostolodis and Williams argue, scandal involves both an

action and the talk about it (4), what both Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster were able to do was change the conversation—*once* they regained their voices within it.

On one level, it seems strange to position these women as voiceless, given they exist in a format which relies heavily on talk. When Bachelor/ettes and contestants are on dates, they not only talk with each other, but are filmed talking about the date. The bulk content of any given episode *is* talk, and there was certainly a great deal of talk from Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster depicted in their respective seasons. However, there is no escaping from the fact that reality television is a highly edited and mediated form of narrative, and that just because people are shown talking it does not mean it necessarily reflects what they are *saying*—see, for instance, the frequent use in reality television of a technique called "Frankenbiting", where different parts of sentences will be stitched together to create a new sentence, sometimes with an entirely different meaning (Becker). Moreover, because the aim is to create a narrative—specifically, in the case of *The Bachelor/ette*, a love plot—character complexities are regularly sanded down to make way for easily understandable archetypes, something evident in both case studies. Talk which does not contribute to this characterisation can simply be discarded.

Post-show, though, Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster were able to regain not just a voice, but a measure of control over their own narratives that allowed them to express more complexities. Chatfield successfully pushed back against her villain positioning on feminist grounds, arguing for a reinterpretation of her expressions of sexual desire. Nakhid-Schuster did not engage in as much active talk about her season, but, through returning to work as a medical professional and directing the bulk of her talk towards her career, she has largely reclaimed the position she held pre-show. If scandal is a "discursive construct" (Apostolidis and Williams), both women have made major contributions to the living entities of their narratives, claiming and reclaiming different positions within them. This is not dissimilar to the experience some scandalous female *Bachelor/ette* participants have had in the parent American franchise: for instance, Kaitlyn Bristowe, a Bachelorette made scandalous for sleeping with a contestant before the narrative-mandated appropriate time for sex, was able to reshape her narrative in large part through participation on Dancing With The Stars. This format, unlike The Bachelor/ette, allows participants to directly appeal to the public. If, as Grolleau et al. suggest, scandal involves the transgressor, the victim, and the scandalised public, then having the opportunity to directly address that public matters greatly when it comes to reshaping a narrative—something Bristowe evidently succeeded in, as she ended up winning the competition.[3]

As Jacobsson and Löfmarck have argued, scandals can be detectors of social norms. In the case of *The Bachelor/ette*, these are specifically norms around behaviour in romantic relationships. There are obvious feminist implications around the ways in which Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster were portrayed—Chatfield's edit encouraging the audience to slutshame her, Nakhid-Schuster being rhetorically disciplined by male contestants who played the role of audience proxy—but what is perhaps most interesting here is the idea of sincerity. Both case studies were positioned as disingenuous, as insincere, potentially as manipulative: as being there "for the wrong reasons". The norm revealed here is that in romantic relationships, we expect wholehearted sincerity and vulnerability, unguarded investment in its potential. Because Chatfield and Nakhid-Schuster were portrayed as not upholding this, they became scandalous figures.

However, gaining some agency over their own narratives post-show allowed them not just to retell their stories but demonstrate their sincerity. In the case of Nakhid-Schuster, she was able to demonstrate that she really was who she had been portrayed as being at the beginning of the show—a competent professional woman uninterested in settling for an unsatisfactory relationship. Chatfield was able to demonstrate that her expressions of sexual desire were authentic rather than manipulative, which was foundational to the beginnings of her feminist media career. Both thus reshaped conversations about what a "good" romantic protagonist looks like in the *Bachelor/ette* universe, but here, we can see the one core thing that remains the same, highlighted by the way scandal manifests: a good romantic protagonist is always sincere.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank our research assistant, Caitlin Sefo (Master of Communication Studies, AUT University), for her contributions to this research project.

^[1] *The Bachelorette Australia* would go on to have a dual lead season later in 2020 (S6, starring Elly and Becky Miles); as did US *Bachelorette* in 2022 (S19, starring Rachel Recchia and Gabby Windey).

^[2] As Lahad and Hazan argue, "single women above a certain age are faced with a triple discrimination, based on their age, gender and single status" (127). Nakhid-Schuster, as a woman of colour transgressing the romance masterplot, also faced a fourth level of discrimination.

^[3] Although it is a fairly common phenomenon for Bachelor/ettes and popular excontestants to go on *Dancing With The Stars* in the US, Bristowe was notably prevented from doing so for some time by *Bachelor/ette* executive producer Mike Fleiss, something which suggests the franchise's investment in maintaining the narrative as told in the show.

References

- Abbott, H. Porter. *The Cambridge Introduction to Narrative.* Cambridge University Press, 2008.
- Adut, Ari. "A Theory of Scandal: Victorians, Homosexuality, and the Fall of Oscar Wilde." *American Journal of Sociology*, vol. 111, no. 1, 2005, pp. 213-48. DOI: 10.1086/428816.
- Adut, Ari. "Scandal as Norm Entrepreneurship Strategy: Corruption and the French Investigating Magistrates." *Theory and Society*, vol. 33, no. 5, 2004, pp. 529-78. DOI: 10.1023/B:RYSO.0000045718.42431.7d.
- Apostolidis, Paul, and Juliet A. Williams. "Introduction: Sex Scandals and Discourses of Power." *Public Affairs: Politics in the Age of Sex Scandals*, edited by Paul Apostolidis and Juliet A. Williams, Duke University Press, pp. 1-36. DOI: 10.2307/j.ctv120qssr.4.
- Aslama, Minna, and Mervi Pantti. "Talking Alone: Reality TV, Emotions and Authenticity." *European Journal of Cultural Studies,* vol. 9, no. 2, 2006, pp. 167-84. DOI: 10.1177/1367549406063162.
- Bachelor in Paradise Australia, season 3, 2020. Network Ten and Warner Brothers.
- Barnett, Angela. "Love Island, The Bachelorette, Married at First Sight: Why Do People Look For Love on Reality TV?" stuff.co.nz, 13 January 2020, https://www.stuff.co.nz/entertainment/tv-radio/118686462/love-island-the-bachelorette-married-at-first-sight-why-do-people-look-for-love-on-reality-tv.
- Becker, Manfred W. *Creating Reality in Factual Television: The Frankenbite and Other Fakes.* Routledge, 2020.
- Biltereyst, Daniel. "Media Audiences and the Game of Controversy: On Reality TV, Moral Panic and Controversial Media Stories." *Journal of Media Practice*, vol. 5, no. 1, 2004, pp. 7-24. DOI: 10.1386/jmpr.5.1.7/0.
- Brookes, Emily. "The Bachelor: Who Has Found Lasting Love?" stuff.co.nz, 7 April 2021, https://www.stuff.co.nz/entertainment/tv-radio/300270481/the-bachelor-who-has-found-lasting-love.
- Bucklow, Andrew. "The Bachelor Australia: Matt Agnew Reveals The Truth About Contestant's 'Dumb' Comment." news.com.au, 31 July 2019, https://www.news.com.au/entertainment/tv/reality-tv/the-bachelor/the-bachelor-australia-matt-agnew-reveals-the-truth-about-contestants-dumb-comment/news-story/31a34fd13a4b0c76f1ae3e7fa6b0efe0.
- Butler, Judith. "Performative Acts and Gender Constitution: An Essay in Phenomenology and Feminist Theory." *Theatre Journal*, vol. 40, no. 4, 1988, pp. 519-31. DOI: 10.2307/3207893
- Carpineti, Alfredo. "Australia's Newest *Bachelor* is an Astrophysicist, Which Led To A Brilliantly Cringe-Worthy First Encounter." *IFLScience*, 5 July 2019, https://www.iflscience.com/editors-blog/australias-newest-bachelor-is-an-astrophysicist-which-led-to-a-brilliantly-cringeworthy-first-encounter/.
- Carr Barraclough, Edwina. "Can We Talk About The Near Orgasm That Happed On *The Bachelor* Last Night?" *Body + Soul*, 9 August 2019, https://www.bodyandsoul.com.au/mind-body/wellness/can-we-talk-about-the-near-orgasm-that-happened-

on-the-bachelor-last-night/news-story/57aa3d1d9cf2b6028536d789 a5bfcd55.

- Carter, Bill. "Fox Network Will End *Multimillionaire* Marriage Specials." *The New Yorker*, 22 February 2000, https://www.nytimes.com/2000/02/22/business/fox-network-will-end-multimillionaire-marriage-specials.html.
- Collins, Sue. "Making the Most Out of 15 Minutes: Reality TV's Dispensable Celebrity." *Television & New Media*, vol. 9, no. 2, 2008, pp. 87-110. DOI: 10.1177/1527476407 313814.
- Cohen, William A. Sex Scandal: The Private Parts of Victorian Fiction. Duke University Press, 1996.
- Curnutt, Hugh. "Durable Participants: A Generational Approach to Reality TV's 'Ordinary' Labor Pool." *Media, Culture and Society*, vol. 33, no. 7, 2011, pp. 1061-76. DOI: 10.1177/0163443711415746.
- DePaulo, Bella. "Toward a Positive Psychology of Single Life." *Positive Psychology:* Established and Emerging Issues, edited by Dana S Dunn, Routledge, 2017, pp. 251-75.
- Downes, Siobhan. "Lesina's Advice to Wannabe Bachelorettes: 'Don't Forget It's a TV Show'." stuff.co.nz, 30 June 2020, https://www.stuff.co.nz/entertainment/tv-rad io/121989148/lesinas-advice-to-wannabe-bachelorettes-dont-forget-its-a-tv-show.
- Dubrofsky, Rachel. "Fallen Women in Reality TV." *Feminist Media Studies,* vol. 9, no. 3, 2009, pp. 353-368.
- Fine, Gary Alan. "Scandal, Social Conditions, and the Creation of Public Attention: Fatty Arbuckle and the 'Problem of Hollywood'." *Social Problems,* vol. 44, no. 3, 1997, pp. 297-323. DOI: 10.2307/3097179.
- Forte. "Why Abbie Chatfield is the Feminist Hero No One Wanted, But Everyone Needs." Forte, n.d., https://fortemag.com.au/why-abbie-chatfield-is-the-feminist-hero-no-one-wanted-but-everyone-needs/.
- Fowler, Bella. "Bachelor in Paradise: Abbie Chatfield Shares Terrifying Death Threat." news.com.au, 19 June 2020, https://www.news.com.au/entertainment/tv/reality-tv/the-bachelor/bachelor-in-paradise-abbie-chatfield-shares-terrifying-death-threat/news-story/9ea5947812b3d528014092f00d721851.
- Frank, Kathryn. "Primetime Harem Fantasies: Marriage, Monogamy, and a Bit of Feminism Fanfiction on ABC's *The Bachelor*." *Third Wave Feminism and Television: Jane Puts it In A Box*, edited by Merri Lisa Johnson, IB Tauris, 2007, pp. 91-118.
- Gillman, Emma. "Abbie Chatfield Can Tell You Exactly How You Were Tricked Into Thinking She Was a Villain." *MamaMia*, 30 April 2022, https://www.mamamia.com.au/abbie-chatfield-villain-edit/.
- Grolleau, Gilles, Alain Marciano and Naoufel Mzoughi. "The Strategic Use of Scandals." *Kyklos*, vol. 73, no. 4, 2020, pp. 524-42. DOI: 10.1111/kykl.12249.
- Heading, Carly. "The Bachelor's Abbie Chatfield Just Slammed All Her Haters With A Lengthy Post." Hit Network, 25 September 2019, https://www.hit.com.au/story/the-bachelor-s-abbie-chatfield-slammed-all-her-haters-with-a-lengthy-post-141730.
- Henger, Karyn. "The Bachelorette NZ: Aaron Spills On What Really Happened Between Him and Lesina After The Show Wrapped." Now to Love, 31 March 2020, https://

- www.nowtolove.co.nz/celebrity/tv/aaron-mcnabb-lesina-nakhid-schuster-in-relationship-after-show-bachelorette-nz-44791.
- Henger, Karyn. "The Bachelorette NZ: Lesina Explains Her Shock Decision to Leave the Show Alone." Now to Love, 30 March 2020, https://www.nowtolove.co.nz/celebrity/tv/lesina-nakhid-schuster-chooses-no-one-bachelorette-nz-aaron-mcnabb-44779.
- "I knew it wasn't going to look good for me': Lesina Not Happy with her Portrayal on *The Bachelorette*." stuff.co.nz, 1 April 2020, https://www.stuff.co.nz/entertainment/tv-radio/120724091/i-knew-it-wasnt-going-to-look-good-for-me-lesina-not-happy-with-her-portrayal-on-the-bachelorette.
- Iqbal, Soaliha. "Abbie Chatfield Just Hard-Launched Konrad Bien-Stephen As Her BF & *This* Is a Power Couple." *Pedestrian*, 24 November 2021, https://www.pedestrian.tv/entertainment/abbie-chatfield-konrad-officially-dating/.
- Ivie, Devon. "Matt James Gave the Antebellum Party Girl His Final Rose and It Didn't Go Well." *Vulture,* 15 March 2021, https://www.vulture.com/2021/03/bachelor-matt-james-dumped-rachael-amid-racist-allegations.html.
- Jacobsson, Kerstin and Erik Löfmarck. "A Sociology of Scandal and Moral Transgression: The Swedish 'Nannygate' Scandal." *Acta Sociologica*, vol. 51, no. 3, 2008, pp. 203-16. DOI: 10.1177/0001699308094166.
- Jones, Bridget. "The Bachelorette: Chelsea Winter's Ex Mike Bullot Quits the Show." stuff.co.nz, 18 March 2020, https://www.stuff.co.nz/entertainment/tv-radio/120327611/the-bachelorette-chelsea-winters-ex-mike-bullot-quits-the-show.
- Labi, Nadya. "An Online Paper Trail." *Time*, 27 February 2000, http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,39942,00.html?iid=chix-sphere.
- Lahad, Kinneret. "Singlehood, Waiting and the Sociology of Time." *Sociological Forum*, vol. 27, no. 1, 2012, pp. 163-86.
- Lahad, Kinneret and Haim Hazan. "The Terror of the Single Old Maid: On the Insolubility of a Cultural Category." *Women's Studies International Forum,* vol. 47, 2014, pp. 127-36. DOI: 10.1016/j.wsif.2014.08.001.
- Leighton-Dore, Samuel. "Osher Gunsberg Calls Out The Sexism Of *Bachelor* Audience Reaction." *SBS*, 19 September 2019, https://www.sbs.com.au/topics/voices/culture/article/2019/09/19/osher-gunsberg-calls-out-sexism-bachelor-audience-reaction?cid=inbody:bachelor-star-abbie-chatfield-hits-back-at-slutshaming.
- McAlister, Jodi. "This isn't it': The Fantasy of the Breakup in the Australian and American *Bachelor/ette* Franchises." *The Routledge Companion to Romantic Love,* edited by Ann Brooks, Routledge, 2021, pp. 203-212.
- McAlister, Jodi. "Bachelor Nation(s)': The Construction of Romantic Love and Audience Investment in *The Bachelor/ette* in Australia and the United States." *Participations*, vol. 15, no. 2, 2018, pp. 343-64.
- McAlister, Jodi. "What We Talk About When We Talk About Love: Declarations of Love in the American and Australian *Bachelor/ette* Franchises." *Continuum*, vol. 32, no. 5, 2018, pp. 643-56. DOI: 10.1080/10304312.2018.1500523.
- McAlister, Jodi. "The TV Recap as Paratext: Energizing, Contextualizing, and Modifying *The Bachelor Australia.*" *Media International Australia*, published first online, 2021, pp. 1-15. DOI: 10.1177/1329878X211045115.

- McIlraith, Brianna. "Former *Bachelorette* Star of a New Show—the COVID-19 Promotional Video." *stuff.co.nz*, 2 September 2021, https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/health/coronavirus/126252554/former-bachelorette-star-of-a-new-show-the-covid19-promotional-video.
- McKenzie, Monique. "Lesina Nakhid-Schuster Opens Up About What It's Been Like Swapping Her Stethoscope for Reality TV Dating." *Now to Love*, 29 February 2020, https://www.nowtolove.co.nz/celebrity/tv/lesina-nakhid-schuster-opens-up-about-being-the-bachelorette-44411.
- MedWorld. "Locuming, Surgery, and COVID-19: Dr Lesina Nakhid-Schuster." *Medworld*, 8 April 2020, https://www.medworld.com/articles/locuming-surgery-and-covid-19-dr-lesina-nakhid-schuster.
- "Mike Bullot's Shock *Bachelorette* Exit: 'She Gave Nothing Away'." *Now to Love,* 17 March 2020, https://www.nowtolove.co.nz/celebrity/tv/mike-bullots-shock-bachelo rette-exit-44701.
- "Mike Bullot Questions Bachelorette Lesina's Motives: 'Are You Ready For A Relationship?'" Now to Love, 17 March 2020, https://www.nowtolove.co.nz/celebrity/tv/mike-bullot-questions-bachelorette-lesinas-motives-are-you-ready-for-a-relationship-44690.
- Mills, Scott, Anthony Patterson and Lee Quinn. "Fabricating Celebrity Brands via Scandalous Narrative: Crafting, Capering and Commodifying the Comedian, Russell Brand." *Journal of Marketing Management*, vol. 31, no. 5, 2015, pp. 599-615. DOI: 10.1080/0267257X.2015.1005116.
- Mitchell, J. Clyde. "Case and Situation Analysis." *Case Study Method: Key Issues, Key Texts,* edited by Roger Gomm, Martyn Hammersley & Peter Foster, Sage, 2000, pp. 165-186.
- Mitchell, Thomas. "How Abbie Chatfield Turned her Villain Edit Into A Feminist Empire." *Sydney Morning Herald*, 3 October 2021, https://www.smh.com.au/culture/tv-and-radio/how-abbie-chatfield-turned-her-villain-edit-into-a-feminist-empire-20211001-p58whf.html.
- Morris, Wendy M., Stacey Sinclair Bella DePaulo. "No Shelter For Singles: The Perceived Legitimacy of Marital Status Discrimination." *Group Processes and Intergroup Relations*, vol. 10, no. 4, 2007, pp. 457-70. DOI: 10.1177/1368430207081535.
- Nakhid-Schuster, Lesina (@dr_lesina). Instagram post, 17 March 2020, https://www.instagram.com/p/B9zlq0QhXXH/?hl=en.
- Neuendorf, Kimberly. *The Content Analysis Guidebook*. 2nd edition. Sage, 2017.
- New Idea. "Abbie Chatfield Shocked To Find Out She Was The *Bachelor* 'Villain'." *New Idea,*4 October 2019, https://www.newidea.com.au/abbie-chatfield-shocked-to-find-out-she-was-the-bachelor-villain.
- Nicholson, Alix. "The Feud Between *Bachelor Australia*'s Sogand and Abbie Might Just Be For Ratings After All." *Who,* 22 August 2019, https://www.who.com.au/is-the-bachelor-australia-feud-between-abbie-chatfield-and-sogand-mohtat-all-fake.
- Nyhan, Brendan. "Scandal Potential: How Political Context and News Congestion Affect the President's Vulnerability to Media Scandal." *British Journal of Political Science*, vol. 45, no. 2, 2015, pp. 435-66. DOI: 10.1017/S0007123413000458.
- NZ Herald. "The Bachelorette NZ reunion: Scorned Contestants Mike and Aaron Slam 'Cruel' Lesina." NZ Herald, 31 March 2020, https://www.nzherald.co.nz/entertainment

- /the-bachelorette-nz-reunion-scorned-contestants-mike-and-aaron-slam-cruel-lesina/FOGMP2QYUZHQWY7IZMAD6FD4ZY/.
- O'Regan, Mick. "Marriage, Death, and Reality TV." *The Media Report*, 19 December 2002, https://web.archive.org/web/20040508165919/http://www.abc.net.au/rn/t alks/8.30/mediarpt/stories/s748766.htm. Accessed using the Wayback Machine, 28 October 2021.
- Paine, Hannah. "Abbie Chatfield's Win After 'Manipulating' Media Career." news.com.au, 27 December 2021, https://www.news.com.au/lifestyle/fashion/celebrity/abbie-chatfields-win-after-manipulating-media-career/news-story/99ebd738fe07fa181cfa5a3c40b51544.
- Portolan, Lisa, and Jodi McAlister. "Jagged Love: Narratives of Romance on Dating Apps during COVID-19." *Sexuality and Culture,* vol. 26, 2022, pp. 354-72. DOI: 10.1007/s12119-021-09896-9.
- Powers, Catie. "How Abbie Chatfield Went From 'The Villain' To A Hero." *Who*, 2 February 2021, https://www.who.com.au/abbie-chatfield-villain-to-hero.
- Pritchard, Tahlia. "11 Things You Missed On The Infamous Photo Shoot Episode of *The Bachelor*." Punkee, 8 August 2019, https://punkee.com.au/the-bachelor-episode -4-recap/78807.
- RWA. "About the Romance Genre." Romance Writers of America, n.d., https://www.rwa.org/Online/Resources/About_Romance_Fiction/Online/Romance_Genre/About_Romance_Genre.aspx?hkey=dc7b967d-d1eb-4101-bb3f-a6cc936b5219.
- Scrimshire, Jo. "The Awkward Moment a *Bachelor* Contestant Thinks 'Astrophysicist' is a STAR SIGN—As A Brand New Trailer Shows Matt Agnew Meeting The Girls." *Daily Mail*, 28 June 2019, https://www.dailymail.co.uk/tvshowbiz/article-7190331/Bachelor-2019-star-thinks-astrophysicist-STAR-SIGN-meets-Matt-Agnew.html.
- Shaskey, Tara. "A New Role Takes *The Bachelorette* Reality Star to the Provinces." *stuff.co.nz*, 20 March 2021, https://www.stuff.co.nz/entertainment/300256662/a-new-role-takes-the-bachelorette-reality-star-to-the-provinces.
- Shaw, Gabbi. "Matt James and Controversial *Bachelor* Winner Rachael Kirkconnell Are Back Together. Here's a Timeline of Their Relationship." *Insider*, 2 June 2021, https://www.insider.com/matt-james-rachael-kirkconnell-relationship-timeline-bachelor-photos.
- Smith, Kyle. "TV's Reality Check." *People*, 6 March 2000, https://people.com/archive/cover-story-tvs-reality-check-vol-53-no-9/.
- Story, Hannah. "Abbie Talks About The 'Ludicrous' Hate She's Copped Since Being on *The Bachelor*." Punkee, 20 September 2019, https://punkee.com.au/the-bachelor-abbie-exit-interview/82447.
- Taylor, Anthea. "The (Unsuccessful) Reality Television Make Under: Class, Illegitimate Femininities, and Resistance in *Snog, Marry, Avoid.*" *Outskirts,* vol. 35, 2016, pp. 1-20. *The Bachelor Australia,* season 7, 2019. Network Ten and Warner Brothers.
- The Bachelorette New Zealand, season 1, 2020. TVNZ2 and Warner Brothers.
- Trelease, Rebecca. "Four Case Studies of Entertainment Reality Television: *Survivor, The Bachelor, The Real Housewives* and *American Idol.*" Doctoral dissertation, Auckland University of Technology, 2022.

- Trelease, Rebecca. "Schadenfreude in Reality Television; Also Known As, That Time I Puked on TV." Paper presented at the PopCAANZ conference, Massey University, Wellington, Aotearoa New Zealand, July 10-11 2017.
- Vernem, Emily. "Brooke Blurton, Abbie Chatfield and What This All Has To Do With "White Privilege"." *MamaMia*, 6 December 2021, https://www.mamamia.com.au/bachelorette-white-privilege/.
- Wahi, Sukriti. "The Bachelor's Abbie Chatfield Just Revealed The *Real* Story Behind Her Viral 'I'm A Gemini' Moment." Elle, 5 November 2020, https://www.elle.com.au/culture/bachelor-abbie-chatfield-real-story-gemini-24267.
- Watson, Tara. "Abbie Might Be The Horniest *Bachy* Contestant Ever & Hot Damn, We Are Here For It." *Punkee*, 18 September 2019, https://punkee.com.au/the-bachelor-abbie-horniest-contestant/82172.
- Watson, Tara. "An Exhaustive Explainer of the Drama Going Down Between Brooke Blurton and Abbie Chatfield." *Punkee*, 3 December 2021, https://punkee.com.au/abbie-chatfield-brooke-blurton-feud-explained/135416.
- Watson, Tara. "Bachy Runner-Up Abbie Has Posted An Epic Clapback To Her Haters." *Punkee*, 25 September 2019, https://punkee.com.au/the-bachelor-abbie-clapback/82759.
- Weaver, Adam. "Scandals, the Mass Media, and the Politics of Extreme Visibility: Conflict and Controversy at the Niagara Parks Commission." *Current Issues in Tourism,* vol. 20, no. 9, 2017, pp. 981-1001. DOI: 10.1080/13683500.2014.987735.
- Weir, James. "James Weir Recaps *The Bachelor* 2019 Episode 16: The Finale." *news.com.au*, 20 September 2019, https://www.news.com.au/entertainment/tv/reality-tv/the-bachelor/james-weir-recaps-the-bachelor-2019-episode-16-the-finale/news-story/ad5b183244bd7ed9949174616dab7f53.
- Wood, Helen. "The Politics of Hyperbole on *Geordie Shore*: Class, Gender, Youth and Excess." *European Journal of Cultural Studies*, vol. 20, no. 1, 2017, pp. 35-55. DOI: 10.1177/1367549416640552.
- Yin, Robert K. Case Study Research: Design and Methods. Sage, 2013.